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By Matt Masterson
Freeman Staff

WAUKESHA — An ordi-
nance amendment that
would greatly increase the
distance sex offenders are
allowed to live in proximity
to local schools and parks
underwent some revisions
this week as city staff works
to strengthen the proposal
against any potential legal
challenges.

Waukesha’s Ordinance &
License Committee trimmed
back the proposal, which
would prevent sex offenders
from living within 1,500 feet
of any school, recreational
trail, playground or park
where children regularly
gather — an area known as
a “child safety zone.”

The amendment — pro-

posed by Alderman Aaron
Perry — had initially
sought to boost that distance
up to 2,500 feet.

“What our intention is
with this going forward,
we’re not going to fix every-
thing,” Perry said Monday
during an O&L Committee
meeting. “That’s not going to
happen, it’s not going to be
perfect, but I think we can
improve on what we have
now.”

The current 1,500-foot pro-
posal would double the city’s
existing 750-foot limit. If
approved, the amended ordi-
nance would also bar sex
offenders from loitering
within 1,500 feet of parks,
trails and schools.

City Attorney Brian Run-
ning noted during Monday’s
meeting the complexities

that surround this issue as it
applies to a population
whose offenses range from
misdemeanors to violent
felonies.

‘We should not be the
dumping ground’

Waukesha had been a lead-
er in sex offender restric-
tions when it enacted its cur-
rent ordinance years ago.
But as other local communi-
ties bumped up their own
local laws — eliminating
more and more areas offend-
ers can legally reside in — it
began driving more offend-
ers to Waukesha.

“We should not be the
dumping ground,” Running
said during Monday’s meet-
ing. “I hate to use that term
in regards to human beings,
but that’s the expression

that’s commonly used. We
have sort of a welcome sign
at the city limits and that’s
not fair.”

The amended law would
also include a grandfather
clause allowing those offend-
ers currently living in areas
that would be precluded
under the increased restric-
tions to continue staying
there. 

Waukesha has also become
a “dumping ground”
because Waukesha County’s
Department of Corrections
is located within the city lim-
its.

The city’s existing law
does not include language
regulating how to handle
those homeless offenders
who are released with
nowhere to go. Because of
the DOC’s location, sex

offenders released without
an address are, by default,
released into the Waukesha
community. 

Running said the 1,500-foot
mark was chosen because it
would be more legally defen-
sible if challenged by civil
rights activists. His office is
also keeping an eye on a case
filed against the village of
Pleasant Prairie, which
passed an ordinance earlier
this year  keeping sex offend-
ers from living within 3,000
feet of a protected property.

Running also noted it’s
unclear just what good the
ordinance change would do,
saying that just because a
sex offender cannot live
within a certain distance of
parks and schools, they may
legally reside in neighbor-
hoods filled with children.

The committee has not yet
taken any action on the pro-
posal, but Perry believes a
recommendation could be
made at its next meeting
later this month.

“It’s a hot topic in the com-
munity of course,” he said,
“so I think it’s only fair to
give the public a few more
weeks to understand fully
what’s being brought forth
because there have been a
couple different versions of
it.”

Email:
mmasterson@conleynet.com

Revisions continue on Waukesha sex offender ordinance
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BROOKFIELD — The
Brookfield Police Depart-
ment responded to a bur-
glary at Treiber & Straub
Jewelers, 14740 W. Capitol
Drive, which appeared to
take place between Monday
evening from 7 p.m. to 11
p.m. and Tuesday morning
from 7 a.m. to 12 p.m. 

According to the Brook-
field Police Department
press release, an employee
arrived for work and found

a door had been forced open.
The building was checked
by officers for any suspects
but none were located. The
incident was reported at
8:30 a.m. on Tuesday.

The press release said an
inventory of stolen property
is being conducted. The
Brookfield Police Depart-
ment is currently investigat-
ing the burglary. The depart-
ment asks anyone with infor-
mation or may have seen or

heard anything during the
above time periods to call the
BPD at 262-787-3702. 

A call for comment was
made to Treiber & Straub
Jewelers on Friday after-
noon; a person who
answered the phone said
“No comment” and hung up.
Messages to the Brookfield
Police Department were not
returned before press time. 

— Freeman Staff

Police respond to burglary 
at Brookfield jewelry store

WAUKESHA — A trial has
been scheduled for the for-
mer Waukesha pastor
accused of molesting a
young girl inside his parish
last summer.

Peter J. Knebel, 73, will
stand trial on a charge of
first-degree sexual assault of
a child in Waukesha County
Circuit Court beginning
Oct. 25.

Knebel appeared in court
for a scheduling hearing Fri-
day afternoon to mark out
the remainder of his case.

According to a criminal
complaint, the 10-year-old
victim was playing comput-
er games in the gym of Fox

River Christian Church on
July 19, 2015 when Knebel
asked her to come into his
office to play on the comput-
er there.

While in the office, Knebel
allegedly pulled the victim
onto his lap and fondled her
breast with his thumb
before she ran from the
room.

Asked following his arrest
why he touched the victim
Knebel replied, “That’s the
10 million dollar question,”
but later admitted that it
was for sexual gratification,
the complaint states. 

Knebel was the church’s
congregational pastor — pri-

marily making hospital vis-
its and presiding over funer-
als — and was also a school
bus driver in the Waukesha
School District between
August 2009 and June 2015.

He pleaded not guilty to
the charge last September.

Prosecutors and Knebel’s
public defender Eryn
Menden were engaged in
plea negotiations, according
to court records, but appear
unable to reach an agree-
ment.

Knebel is due back in
court for a jury status hear-
ing Oct. 20.

— Matt Masterson, Freeman Staff

Trial scheduled for former pastor
accused of child sex assault

Town of Genesee couple sues 
other couple over illegal pool 

WAUKESHA — A Town of Genesee cou-
ple is suing another Town of Genesee cou-
ple over the allegedly illegal installation of
an above-ground pool in their subdivision. 

Rick and Teri Kalis filed a civil suit in
Waukesha County Circuit Court Friday-
against James and Beth Peterson. The
Petersons allegedly have an above-ground
swimming pool on their property in the
W300-N2800 block of Wild Berry Lane,
against a declaration of restrictions both
properties are subject to follow. 

The Petersons claim the pool has caused
irreparable injury and damages “for
which no adequate remedy at law exists.”
They seek the removal of the pool by the
defendants at cost and reimbursement for
all costs associated with the suit. 

According to court documents, a permit
was issued to the Kalises allowing the con-
struction of an above-ground swimming
pool on July 24, 2015; soon thereafter they
built the pool. By doing so, the Kalises vio-
lated the declaration of restrictions. 

In November 2015, the Petersons notified
the Kalises, through an attorney, that the
pool was illegal. 

The Petersons asked when the Kalises
would take down the pool. The Kalises said
they’d wait until the spring to remove it.
The Petersons asked for a timetable again
in May, 2016. The Kalises said they’d remove

the pool before the year deadline — which
was estimated around July 2016. The Peter-
sons demanded the pool be removed by June
20. The pool was still on the property on that
date.

Waukesha woman faces OWI,
hit-and-run charges 

WAUKESHA — A Waukesha driver
allegedly swerved across lanes on Inter-
state 94, hit another vehicle and fled the
scene. 

Allison Spormann, 27, of Waukesha was
charged Friday in Waukesha County Cir-
cuit Court with operating while intoxicat-
ed causing injury, first offense; hit and
run, injury; and misdemeanor bail jump-
ing. Spormann faces up to two and a half
years in prison if convicted. 

According to the criminal complaint, on
Friday officers responded to a reported hit
and run accident near I-94 and Barker
Road in the Town of Brookfield. 

Witnesses said Spormann had been
swerving across all lanes of traffic and
then went into a ditch along 1-94, pulled
out, crossed all lanes of traffic and struck
another vehicle, the complaint said. The
driver of the other vehicle reported having
pain from lacerations to his arm and head. 

Spormann registered a .000 on a prelimi-
nary breath test, but said that she had
taken Clonidine to help with heroin with-
drawals, the complaint said. 

Literacy fun
WAUKESHA — Mariah Godina, Ari-
anna Godina and Lailani Escobido
make green slime with the help of
Ellsworth Anderson during a La
Casa de Esperanza Dr. Seuss
Extravaganza on Friday.
The program gave children in the
early Head Start program and their
families an array of Dr. Seuss-
themed activities to work on motor,
social and emotional skills. Kids
could make green slime, enjoy
story time with the Waukesha Pub-
lic Library, read books and have
food donated by Buffalo Wild
Wings.

Charles Auer/Freeman Staff

Michelle Bentfield plays with her grandson, Joshua
Anderson, 2 1/2, during a La Casa de Esperanza Dr.
Seuss Extravaganza on Friday.


